

Why an upcoming appointment makes us less productive

May 23 2018, by Jeff Grabmeier



Credit: CC0 Public Domain

You've got a full hour until your next meeting. But you probably won't make the most of that time, new research suggests.



In a series of eight studies, both in the lab and real life, researchers found that free <u>time</u> seems shorter to people when it comes before a <u>task</u> or appointment on their calendar.

"We seem to take a mental tax out of our time right before an appointment," said Selin Malkoc, co-author of the study and associate professor of marketing at The Ohio State University's Fisher College of Business.

"We figure something might come up, we might need some extra time, even when there's no need to do that. As a result, we do less with the available time."

The study appears online in the *Journal of Consumer Research*.

In an online study of 198 people, Malkoc and her colleagues asked some <u>participants</u> to imagine they had a friend coming over to visit in one hour and "you are all ready for your friend to come by." The others were told that they had no plans for the evening.

All participants were asked how many minutes "objectively" they could spend reading during the next hour and how many minutes they "subjectively" felt like they could spend reading during that same hour.

"Regardless of whether they had a friend coming by or not, participants said that they objectively had about 50 minutes available to read," Malkoc said.

"That's an amazing finding right there. Most people didn't think even objectively they had a full hour to read. People are putting a little 'just-incase' time into their schedules when there is no real reason to do that."

When they were asked how much time they felt they had to read—the



subjective measurement—those with a friend coming by felt that they had 10 more minutes missing in their hour—about 40 minutes. The results held up in real-life studies as well.

The researchers asked participants recruited online to provide their actual schedules for the next day. Participants indicated when each scheduled task on their calendar would begin and how much time they would need before each task to prepare.

Participants were then offered the opportunity to take part in either a 30-minute or a 45-minute study on that day. The 30-minute study paid \$2.50 and the 45-minute study paid twice as much: \$5.

For some participants, the study was scheduled in the one hour before they said they had to start getting ready for their next appointment. The others were not scheduled up against another of their appointments.

Even though they had plenty of time to finish the 45-minute study, participants who had an appointment in an hour were significantly more likely than the others to choose the 30-minute study instead of the 45-minute version.

"It was clear they would have plenty of time to finish and have extra time before their next appointment, but they still were more likely to choose the 30-minute study—even when they had a clear financial incentive to choose the longer study," Malkoc said.

People also seem to get more done when they don't have a scheduled task hanging over their heads, the researchers found.

In a study of 158 college students, a researcher told participants when they arrived at the lab that study sessions were running faster than expected so she wanted to wait to see if more participants arrived.



Some participants were reminded that they had a task coming up soon: They were told "they had about five minutes before we could get started. You can do whatever you want before we will get started."

Others weren't reminded about their upcoming task and were simply told "they had about five minutes to do whatever you want."

After the time had passed, all participants wrote down what they did during the five-minute interval. The students indicated they did things like sending a text message, checking email and visiting social media sites.

But those who weren't reminded they had an upcoming task performed more activities (an average of 2.38) than those who were told they had a task soon (an average of 1.86).

"You don't feel like you can get as much done when you have a task coming up soon. The time seems shorter," Malkoc said.

These findings suggest that looming tasks on our calendar make us less productive, according to Malkoc.

"We feel that if we have a meeting in two hours, we shouldn't work on any big projects. So we may spend time just answering emails or doing things that aren't as productive," she said.

That may explain why, on days when we have meetings spread throughout, we feel like we have accomplished little. The problem is that we aren't maximizing the time in between those meetings, she said.

One solution, she said, is to try to stack all your meetings together. That way, you have longer, uninterrupted times when you feel you can tackle the bigger projects on your agenda.



It is also good to remind yourself of how much time you really do have available.

"We seem to overestimate the things that might happen to take up our time, so we don't get things done," she said.

More information: Gabriela N Tonietto et al. When an Hour Feels Shorter: Future Boundary Tasks Alter Consumption by Contracting Time, *Journal of Consumer Research* (2018). DOI: 10.1093/jcr/ucy043

Provided by The Ohio State University

Citation: Why an upcoming appointment makes us less productive (2018, May 23) retrieved 10 April 2024 from https://phys.org/news/2018-05-upcoming-productive.html

This document is subject to copyright. Apart from any fair dealing for the purpose of private study or research, no part may be reproduced without the written permission. The content is provided for information purposes only.